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First United Presbyterian Church (PCUSA) 

PO Box 37 

1000 Douglas Avenue 

Las Vegas New Mexico 87701 

APRIL 2023  

PASTOR’S PONDERINGS 

 

Dear FUPC Family and Friends, 
 

As I write this, I am sitting in my hotel room in Billings, Montana, where I have come to preside at the wedding ceremony 
of Nicky Litherland and Thomas Martin. I flew into Bozeman and drove the two hours to Billings on a rather dreary, 
cloudy afternoon. It had snowed overnight and into the morning, and so the landscape was snowy. (Thankfully, the roads 
were clear and mostly dry.) What a drive! The landscape here is stunning. In many places along the highway, I was 
surrounded by mountains. Absolutely beautiful! I am already looking forward to driving through Montana again this 
summer, during my sabbatical. But I won’t be driving along the interstate, but on state highways. 
 

Our plan is to avoid those interstates in favor of state highways that will take us through small towns. It will not be one of 
those “get where you’re going as fast as you can” drives, but a “mosey through small towns, take detours as the spirit 
leads, and don’t spend more than about six hours driving each day” drives. 
 

Here’s a quick view at the itinerary D.R. and I will follow: 

May 24 – My sabbatical time begins with a few days to finish preparations and get packed. 

May 29 – We will depart Las Vegas, mosey along the highway for a couple of days, and end up in my hometown of 
Leavenworth, KS. 

May 31 – June 2 – Spend a few days seeing family and friends and exploring my hometown in ways I never thought to 
when I was growing up.   (For example, I’ve never been inside the local museum!) 

June 3 – Depart for our mosey to Milwaukee, WI, where we will see our daughter Emily and her family and spend a 
couple of days in the city. 

June 7 – Depart for our first long stay near Aztalan State Park in Wisconsin, where I will spend three weeks exploring and 
writing about the prairielands. 

June 29 – Depart for a week-long mosey to the coast in southern Oregon (Gold Beach), where I will have the opportunity 
to explore and write about my experience on the seashore. 

July 29 – Depart for another longish-mosey (five days) to a place high in the Colorado mountains outside of Buena Vista, 
where my exploration will be focused on the mountain landscape. During this time, we should have an opportunity to see 
Tegan, Rosalie, and Eloise. 

August 25 – We’ll leave the mountains; D.R. and I will go our separate ways for a week where we will each have time in 
silent retreat. I’ll be on study leave to prepare to return to the pulpit. Then we’ll spend a couple of days relaxing in Pagosa 
Springs before we head home to Las Vegas, where we’ll have a few days to unpack and get settled back at home. 

September 6 – I’ll be back in the office. Keep an eye on the church calendar…Coffee with Katie that day? We’ll see. 
 

There’s so much to do to prepare…it’s only a couple of months away! 
 

And remember, there will be a lot of opportunities for you to mosey and explore in new ways, too, as the church family 
will have a time of congregational renewal while I’m away. You’ll see some of the 
plans in this newsletter and there’ll be more information coming out really soon.  
 

So, let’s all prepare to TRACK THE WORD and EMBODY THE SPIRIT!! 
 

With thanks for all of you, 

Pastor Katie 
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WORSHIP TIDBITS  
 

Our time of Congregational Renewal and Pastor Katie’s sabbatical is SO 
CLOSE! Following Easter, we will move into our renewal theme: Tracking the 
Word: Embodying the Spirit. In the time before Pastor Katie leaves for her 
sabbatical, we will spend some time exploring what it means to track the Word; 
what it means to embody the Spirit. We’ll also spend a couple of Sundays talking 
about the logistics of the time of Congregational Renewal and what it means both 
to take time to contemplate our spiritual journeys and to take action along our 
spiritual path. Scripture texts during April as we prepare for renewal are, 
tentatively: 
 

April 16 – John 6:2-14 

April 23 – Romans 8:14-16; 26-27 

April 30 – 1 Chronicles 28:11-18 

HOLY WEEK SERVICES  
 

On April 2, we will observe Palm Sunday, which begins for us Holy Week, the week in which we 
remember Jesus’ passion. We here at FUPC will gather for a Good Friday Service that will include 
communion in recognition of Jesus’ final supper with his disciples and a Tenebrae Service of Shadows as 
we walk with Jesus to the cross. Then we will gather for worship on Easter Sunday to celebrate the 
Resurrection. St. Paul’s Peace will also offer Holy Week Services. The schedule of both churches’ services 
is: 

 

FUPC:       St. Paul’s Peace 

Palm Sunday  10:30 a.m. on April 2  Palm Sunday  2:00 p.m. 

Good Friday  7:00 p.m. on April 7  Tenebrae  7:00 p.m. on Wednesday, April 5 

Easter Worship  10:30 a.m. on April 9  Good Friday  12:00 Noon for Stations of the Cross 

       Easter Vigil  7:00 p.m. on Saturday, April 8 

CATERED LUNCH RENEWAL KICK OFF 
 

On Saturday and Sunday, May 6 and 7, we will welcome Tracker 
John Stokes and two of his colleagues from The Tracking Project.  
They will kick off our time of Congregational Renewal with two 
Saturday workshops:  one, a tracking experience, and the other a 
presentation in Perea Hall.  John will also take part in worship on 
Sunday morning, after which we will have a catered Asian buffet 
lunch in Perea Hall.  There will be time to chat with John as well as 

each other about what has been learned this first weekend of Tracking the Word 
Embodying the Spirit.  Lunch is free, but space for the lunch is limited, so sign 
up now to reserve a spot.  To make a reservation, call Crystal in the office at 
505-425-7763. 
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 APRIL 2023  

CELEBRATION OF NEW LIFE 
 

The Deacons and Community Life brought together families who have recently welcomed babies into 
their lives. Here are a few photos from the event. 
 

 

Caption Group: 
Grandmothers, 
grandfathers, and mom 
Johnna show off the 
handmade baby blankets 
made for the occasion by 
Nina Johns and her 
mom.  Babies who will be 
wrapped in that cuddly 
warmth: Eloise 
Ruth Masoero-Palmer, 
Augie Linder, Elijah 
James Trujillo, Kanan, and 
Luca. 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Beth: Beth 
unwraps the 
charming quilt 
made for 
Luka. 

Mom Johnna and 
Grandma Karlene 
enjoy cake while EJ 
sleeps peacefully. 

Little Sub: 
Augie Linder 
will be warm 
and cozy in this 
submarine 
themed quilt 
held up here by 
Grandma Carol 
and Grandpa 
Peter. 
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APRIL 2023  

After Easter, the Sunday morning class for adults and youth will be 
discussing the book Daniel and the Twelve Prophets for Everyone by 
John Goldingay. Sessions will run from April 16 through June 11, with a 
break for Memorial Day weekend on May 28. 
  
The “minor prophets” are twelve Old Testament books, known simply as 
“the Twelve” or “the Book of the Twelve” in the Hebrew Bible. They are 
presented as separate books in the Christian Bble. “Minor” refers to 
length, not significance. Roughly in chronological order, each of these 
short books gives a glimpse into the spiritual landscape and history of 
Israel, challenging the status quo through prophets called to speak on 
God’s behalf. 
 
Reviewer Comments: Goldingay is Professor of Old Testament at Fuller 
Theological Seminary and author of many commentaries on Old 
Testament Biblical books. 
  
After a brief introduction of Daniel and the twelve prophetical books, 
Goldingay launches into his commentaries. He includes his own 
translations of the Biblical texts prior to each section of commentary.  He 
claims that his translations align with the literal Hebrew more than other 
translations. 
  
His pattern is to efficiently get to the heart of the matter in the 
commentaries and to elaborate on highlights he wants to emphasize. His 
commentary includes personal reflections and anecdotes from his 
personal, family and vocation history. 
  
The hybrid class sessions will at 9 a.m., live in the first classroom 
upstairs and on the same Zoom ID as the Sunday worship service. The 
book is available on most online outlets for as little as $5 and new on 
Amazon for  $12.99. For PC(USA) loyalists, the it is available new from 
the denomination’s online bookstore through the thoughtful Christian for 
now at $14.30 (which is 35% off) plus $10.50 shipping. 
  
Reading Assignments 
  
April 16:  Introduction and Ch. 1-6 of Daniel, pp. 1-36 
April 23:  Ch. 7-12 of Daniel, pp. 37-62 
April 30:  Hosea, pp. 63-102 
May 7:  Amos, pp. 117-145 (skip Joel) 
May 14: Joel pp. 103-116; Obediah and Jonah pp. 146-157 
May 21: Micah: pp. 158-180 
May 28:  No Class—Memorial Day Wekend 
June 4: Nahum, Habakkuk and Zephaniah, pp. 181-212 
June 11: Haggai, Zechariah, Malachi, pp. 213-260 
 

  

The Lenten Series, on the book Finding Jesus in the Psalms by Barb Roose, will continue 
through Palm Sunday.  Session themes are Finding Jesus as our strength and as our Salvation. 

Class To Discuss the Old Testament Twelve (Plus One) 
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APRIL 2023  

SAVE THE DATE 
 

Saturday, April 29 – 11:30 a.m. 

Charlie’s Bakery and Cafe 
Spring Thing Luncheon 

Order off the Menu 
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RENEWAL, RENEWAL, RENEWAL 
 

We’ve been talking about renewal for years at FUPC.  So, what’s 
the big deal?  What’s a renewal?   You may know that after a 
pastor has been at a Presbyterian church for six years, she/he can 
take a 3-month sabbatical/leave.  Katie will take her leave this 
summer to visit the Wisconsin plains, the Oregon coast and the 
Colorado mountains  and be inspired to write prose and poetry.  
Actually, Katie’s leave was to have taken place in May-August 
of 2022, but was delayed when fires and floods wreaked havoc in 
our area, and Katie elected to put off the sabbatical to May-

August of 2023.  This means time away from committees, sermon writing, worship service development, pastoral 
counseling and the many other duties Katie has.  It’s time for relaxation, rest, and writing in response to what she 
experiences in these settings; and to renew her energy and creativity.  It’s called clergy renewal. 
 

But wait, what about the congregation, what about church services and activities?  Well, that’s called 
congregational renewal.  It means experiencing different ways to learn about and respond to God in worship.  It 
means looking at our connections to God, our world and each other through new lenses and perspectives. 
 

FUPC is blessed with a congregation rich in talents, interests and expertise.  A couple of years ago, such a group 
wrote a proposal to the Lilly Endowment Clergy Renewal Program, (yup, that’s the Eli Lilly Company, a 
pharmaceuticals company based in Indianapolis, Indiana, with offices all over the world).  The grant would pay for 
both Katie’s time away, as well as what would happen here with the congregation/community in her absence.  The 
total amount requested was $49,822 and it was awarded to FUPC of Las Vegas!   
 

Now that’s serious renewal!  You know what Katie and DR will be doing, but what are these new lenses, new 
perspectives, new experiences that the congregation/community will be invited to participate in?  Well, first the 
name for all of this is Tracking the Word: Embodying the Spirit--the name of the grant proposal.  While Katie is 
tracking the word on the plains, by the ocean and in the mountains; we’ll be tracking the word right here with an 
amazing line-up of both lay and ordained preachers on Sunday mornings.  We’ll also be tracking the word with 
professional coaches who will guide and teach us in a fun array of workshops on Saturdays.   
 

It all starts on Saturday, May 6, when John Stokes, Tracker, will lead two tracking workshops--on the Riverwalk 
from 1-3; and at FUPC from 3-5.  On Sunday, Tracker Stokes will lead the worship service.  On May 28 Sharon 
Van der Meer will lead worship by Tracking the Word through Journaling.  Linda Solyntjes leads worship on June 
4 with Tracking the Word through the Universal Language of Music.   
 

June 10 & 11 Guest Jen Friedman, M.Div., Chaplain, and Leader of Dances of Universal Peace will lead a 
workshop at the Old Town Mission from 1-4 on Tracking the Word with dance. Sunday she’ll incorporate 
universal dance into the worship service.  Painter Duffy Peterson will paint to scripture on Sunday, June 18, while 
she shares what in the Word guided her brush strokes.  The last weekend of June brings Saturday, June 24, with 
workshops from 1- 5 pm at FUPC on journaling, drama/acting, photography and poetry with Sharon Vander Meer, 
Caroline Rackley, Val Isenhower and Kayt Peck, respectively.   
 

July brings choral music educator, Roger Holland, from Denver to share Tracking the Word through Spirituals.  
Rev. Linda Loving, HR, and actor brings Tracking the Word through acting.  July workshops feature Tracking the 
Word workshops on Saturday July 22 with John Arnold and Tai Chi, Frank Buerskens and Woodworking, and 
Carol Litherland and American Sign Language.   
 

August 12 & 13, Rev. Seth Finch, pastor at Albuquerque’s Covenant Presbyterian, teaches us Tracking the Word 
through Storytelling.  Steve Leger, trumpeter, and company will lead us in Tracking the Word with jazz on the 
Riverwalk Aug. 20.  Workshops Saturday, August 26, feature Kevin Johnson tracking with crafts, Elizabeth 
Ratzlaff  tracking with glass painting and Anne Bradford tracking with doodling/Zentangle.  Judi Ruprecht, UWC 
dance instructor, leads worship Aug. 27 as we Track the Word with Movement; and Brett Gilland, lay preacher, 
leads worship Sept. 3.  Katie returns to the pulpit on Sept. 10.  Whew!    
 

So, who can come and what does it cost?  Everyone can come--all ages, from the FUPC family and the entire 
community.  There is no cost.  COME JOIN US!! 
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FUPC KITCHEN USE 
 

Many folks use the kitchen. Sometimes they will make a snack or coffee for themselves or a small 
group. Sometimes it is a major cooking project, like the Samaritan House Cook Team every Friday. 
Sometimes it is a church volunteer on Sunday morning after the worship service. Sometimes it is an 
outsider, who is using our facility. (Some groups use our church for free, others will rent it. The 
Session, through the TT&T Committee, is in charge of these rentals.) We have a kitchen manual for 
the use of the kitchen. We also have written guidelines for groups that rent different parts of the 
church buildings.  
 

With so many people involved, it is important that we all know the rules and duties. This will 
promote cleanliness and safety. Below is a summary of the kitchen rules. If you are going to be 
involved in any food service activity, even just picking up used dishes and cups after a fellowship 
time, please follow the rules. Thanks. Van Swan, Kitchen Coordinator, 505-426-4348, 
gvslswan@gmail.com. 
 

General Information for Food Servers 
 

• Do not serve food if you are ill. Head colds, coughing, sneezing, or a recent diarrheal illness 
should disqualify you from food service duties. If you have a Band-Aid on your hand, wear a glove.  
Open sores on arms and hands should also prevent you from serving food or doing dishes. 
 

• Wash your hands! Use the handwashing sink to the right of the refrigerator. Do not use the other 
sinks to wash hands. 

 

• When the meal and related cleanup is done, wipe down the counter tops with the sanitizing spray 
cleaner. This needs to be followed with a plain water, damp cloth, wipe down. 

 

• Do not use the sanitizing spray cleaner on the plastic table covers in Perea Hall. Use plain water or 
the standard household cleaning spray to wipe down the tables. If there is a major spill in the 
kitchen or in Perea Hall, sweep or mop if needed. Visible crumbs and food scraps must be swept up. 

 

• Make sure the ovens and the burners are all turned off. The gas knobs should all be vertical to be 
completely off. (Do not adjust the main gas inlet valve on the left front corner of the stove. This 
should be left on.)  
 

• Before leaving, check the stove again to be sure. Check the dishwasher: has it been drained and 
turned off?  
 

• Check the freezer and the refrigerator: are the doors tightly closed? Did you clean the coffee 
makers? Are the coffee pots and hot water pot all turned off and unplugged? 

 

• Put away pots, pans, dishes, and utensils when they are dry.  
 

• Notify the church Office Manager or the Kitchen Coordinator if any supplies are low or post a 
note on the refrigerator door. 
 

• Turn out the lights. Turn off the ceiling fans. Turn the thermostat down to 60 deg. When the last 
person is ready to leave, walk through the church to be sure there is no one remaining.  
 
• Turn on the security alarm (the “Away” button.) Lock the door on your way out. 
 

APRIL 2023  
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SOCIAL MEDIA LIAISON CORNER 
 

This year is moving swiftly it seems and I wanted to summarize some of the recent happenings at 
FUPC. In February, a thank-you potluck for our paid church staff was held in Perea Hall. With lots of 
yummy food and lots of conversation, this event was quite a success. March brought a Celebration of 

New Life held in The Gathering Place with about 15 people attending. See more 
about this event on page 3. In March we also had a Bon Voyage potluck to say 
goodbye to our dearly loved Tom Trigg and Mary Schipper who, as you read this, 
will be starting their new life in Ohio where they are closer to their daughter. 
 

This year has also brought success in making better use of our church building, 
including Old Town Mission Community Center, by making spaces available to 
rent to the community. We now have Perea Hall frequently rented out for birthday 
parties, baby showers and meetings, the nursery space rented weekly by a local 
massage therapist, T.C. Gritt, and counseling services held in the upstairs 

classrooms for those affected by the Hermit’s Peak/Calf Canyon fire, as well as 
the Deacons’ prayer shawl group now meeting monthly in The Gathering Place 
and open to all who’d like to learn to crochet and knit prayer shawls. 
 

Our hard-working Buildings and Grounds Committee, who are always up to 
something, have recently put new carpet tile flooring in the narthex which has 
really spruced up and leveled the entryway. Many thanks for 
all the work they continue to do. 
 

As we look towards summertime, plan to attend the Tracking 
the Word Embodying the Spirit summer renewal events. The 
schedule of events appears in this newsletter, and keep an eye 
out for continued information throughout the summer. 
 

--Crystal Western Ford, Social Media Liaison 

MOVIE NIGHT SATURDAY, APRIL 1 
 

If you’ve never seen Chocolat, don’t miss it! If you have seen it, you know that it’s worth seeing 
again. And it’s certainly worth talking about! The film is about a woman named Vianne who blows 
into a small French village with her daughter in the late 1950s. She will have quite an impact on the 
village, starting with her decision to open a chocolate shop across the town square from the village 
church just at the beginning of the Lenten season. The film explores theology and community and 
faithful living. Plan to attend and to stay for discussion after! 
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FROM TOM AND MARY 
 

Thank you all for your incredible generosity and loving kindness!  Until we meet again! 

If you want to mail Tom and Mary, their new 
address is 3669 Quail Creek Trail, Unit A, 
Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio 44221. 

MUSTARD SEED AWARDS GIVEN TO 11 
ORGANIZATIONS 

 

For over 150 years, First United Presbyterian Church of Las Vegas has been 
planting seeds, taking root in the community, and branching out to make a 
difference. For 32 of those years the church has been giving nonprofits in the area 
funds for one-time only start-up projects through Mustard Seed grants. The grants 
range from $200 to $1,500 and add up to more than $161,000 distributed to 
180-plus organizations. 

 

Awards for 2023 amounted to $5600. Recipients include the 4-H Gardening Project NMSU Extension, 
N.M. Special Olympics adaptive equipment for athletes, Big Brothers Big Sisters Mora/San Miguel 
counties for a food training and cooking project, West Las Vegas High School Key Club youth shopping 
for HOPE clients, Las Vegas Lit Up from the Ashes book project, Aneata O’Brien art exhibit, Las Vegas 
Arts Council literature rack, Chad Brown Phoenix Rising community sculpture, Jamie Garcia rhythm 
workshop for youth, Las Vegas Jewish Community raised beds at Montefiore Synagogue, and Diane 
Lane strength training class for seniors. 
 

A requirement of the grant award is for a representative of the recipient organization to give a 
presentation to the congregation about the project once it has been implemented or complete.  We’ll be 
looking forward to these presentations! 
 

Mustard Seed committee members include co-chairs Corky Halverson and Carol Linder, Kevin Johnson, 
and Sharon Vander Meer. 

 

APRIL 2023  
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TO JOIN ANY FUPC EVENTS VIA ZOOM 
 

You are welcome and encouraged to worship in the sanctuary, but if you would like to 
continue worshiping online, here are the instructions to access Zoom: 

 

• The easiest way to join worship or other FUPC public events is simply to go to our website 
(lvpresbyterian.org) and click on the “Join Us on Zoom” link. 

• You can also pen your web browser and go to https://us02web.zoom.us/j/5739200081.  If you haven’t 
been on Zoom before, you’ll see instructions for downloading the Zoom app and allowing your camera (if 
you have one) and microphone to be used by Zoom, and then the meeting will open.  

• If you are new to Zoom, we recommend going to the link above a few minutes before the event so that 
you can get the Zoom app set up ahead of time.  

• If you don’t have a computer but want to join by phone, call 312-626-7699 and enter the meeting ID 
number (573-920-0081) when prompted.  Please note this is a Chicago number, so if your phone plan 
does not have unlimited calls, you may incur long-distance charges.  

• For Zoom committee meetings and other non-public meetings, you’ll receive a link from your committee 
chair. 

 APRIL 2023  

COFFEE WITH KATIE 
Plan to join Pastor Katie for good conversation, coffee or tea, and maybe a pastry or some 
breakfast on Wednesdays, 8:30 a.m., at Charlie’s. We meet to get to know one another better, 
talk about the topics of the day, and enjoy bacon and eggs or pancakes or a cinnamon roll! 
The more the merrier! 

 

ONLINE GIVING REMINDER  
If you are using our online giving process, please check the “end date” of your automatic payments.  

And thanks for giving so generously this year.  Contact the church office if you have any questions. 

 
If you are not on the email distribution list for our Sunday Online 
Worship bulletin and would like to be, please send an email 
(fupc.nm@gmail.com) to the church office requesting that your name/
email be added. The bulletin is emailed on Friday for the service along 
with a message from Pastor Katie.  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/5739200081
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1000 Douglas Avenue 
PO Box 37 
Las Vegas NM 87701 
505-425-7763 
Website: www.lvpresbyterian.org 
Facebook: Las Vegas First United Presbyterian (NM) 
Email:fupc.nm@gmail.com 
Sunday Schedule 
9:00 a.m. - Bible Based Study via Zoom 
10:30 a.m. - Sunday Worship in person and via Zoom 
 

First United Presbyterian Church  
APRIL 2023  

April 2  Carol Linder 

April 4  Trudi Samuelson 

April 14 Elisa White 

April 17 Alastair Buchanan 

April 19 Beth Urech 

April 21 Art Trujillo 

April 22 Frank Hager 

April 24 Carrol Pearson 

April 25 Cole Weinstein 

April 30 Judy Long 

  Rebecca Geng 

http://www.lvpresbyterian.org/
mailto:fupc.nm@gmail.com

